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"Father Bosco, I want to become a Salesian priest" Although he had often heard these words before, this time they startled Saint John Bosco.

Father Bosco had received countless requests from young men who wanted to become priests in the Salesian Society, which he had-founded in 1874.

Most of them were students in the schools he had established or young seminarians who were fascinated by his ministry to the youth of Turin, Italy.

This time it was different; it was a young prince from Poland, August Czartoryski who was speaking. They had met in Paris on May 18, 1883 and August had been deeply impressed by the kind, intelligent and exciting wonder-working priest from northern Italy. It was a meeting August would never forget.

When he returned to his father's palace in Warsaw, the young prince began writing to Don Bosco. He told him he wished to visit him in Turin, where he could spend some time with him.

On May 24, 1884, the feast of Mary Help of Christians and a year after their first meeting, August arrived in Turin, where he was to remain for several days, attending Don Bosco's daily Masses in the Basilica of Mary Help of Christians.

After Mass one morning, the prince approached Don Bosco in the sacristy. "Yes, Father," he said, "I really want to become a priest in the Salesian Society."

What Don Bosco did was unexpected. While his work among the youth in Turin was growing, as was the need for more priests to become involved in this ministry, he did not approve the prince's request.

Instead, he told the young man to return to Poland and wait before making a decision as important as whether to become a priest. The prince was disappointed, but he accepted Don Bosco's advice - at least for the time being.

A RETREAT WITH DON BOSCO

A year later in June, August returned to Turin to make a retreat under the direction of Don Bosco. He considered this the ideal time to renew his request, supposing by now the Salesians' founder would relent. He was wrong.

Instead, Don Bosco reminded the prince of his royal duties and the need to remain close to his family. Back in Poland, August's father was anxious to have his son home.

A royal party was planned for the carnival season, while the prince's cousin, Princess Marcellina, arranged an event to make him forget about the

priesthood and Don Bosco. She invited many beautiful women to the party and hired an orchestra to keep everyone dancing well into the morning.

The night of the party arrived and everyone watched August to see how he would react when he was invited to dance. They wondered how he could not mingle with the beautiful people of his age who were all trying to show him what he would miss by becoming a priest.

To everyone's surprise, August kept to himself, staying away from the women and turning down invitations to dance. He made it plain that looking forward to the priesthood was not just wishful thinking for him. His heart and soul were set on it.

COULD THE POPE CHANGE
DON BOSCO'S MIND?

Czartoryski lived a rather unusual life for a prince. The glamour of the royal court didn't appeal to him at all. Instead, daily Mass, frequent confession and caring for the poor were more important. All the while, he kept thinking about his priest friend in Turin.

Meanwhile, Don Bosco's health was deteriorating. When word reached the young prince, he decided to return to Turin and try again to convince the aging priest to accept him.

Even though Don Bosco's need for more priests was great, he felt he had to be honest with August.
"Look, my dear prince," he said, "the life of a Salesian priest is not an easy one. We live poorly, work hard and spend endless hours with young people in our classrooms and in recreation."

He continued, "As a prince, you would hardly fit into this picture."

Reminding August of his royalty, he added, You are used to a life in court, with servants to do your bidding and plenty of money to buy the things you want."

His words had the sound of finality. Don Bosco told him: "I simply cannot approve your desire to become a Salesian priest."

A TRIP TO ROME

When August learned that Don Bosco was going to Rome to see the pope, he told him he was on his way there, too, and when the priest arrived, the young prince was there to greet him at the railroad station.

His pleas to Don Bosco continued to fall on deaf ears. Then August sought a private audience with the pontiff, Leo XIII, which as a visiting prince, he had little difficulty arranging.

The Holy Father's words were the most encouraging so far: "Go back to Turin and speak once more with Don Bosco. Tell him the pope urges him to accept you."

And the pope added: "I have no doubt that you can become a good Salesian priest."

August hurried back to Turin and reported to Don Bosco on June 13.

Humbly, Don Bosco accepted the pope's plea:

"My dear prince," he said, "I now do indeed accept you as a member of the Salesian Society. You can study for the Salesian priesthood. I am sure you will remain a member of the Society until the day you die."

LEAVING POLAND

Now Prince Czartoryski decided to make a complete break with the royal family, leave his homeland and become a pre-novice at San Benigno Canovese, Turin, as Don Bosco explained to him. His day of decision was July 17.

From the way he talked, acted and took part in all the activities at this early stage of preparation for the priesthood, no one would imagine his noble background.

On November 17 he received his religious habit - a black cassock - from the hands of Don Bosco himself in the Basilica of Mary Help of Christians.

When the ceremony was over, Czartoryski went to greet Don Bosco, who now was barely able to walk.

"Courage, my son," the ailing priest said. "You will be ordained a priest, and Poland will be very proud of you."

Now Don Bosco was convinced the pope was right in encouraging the young nobleman to study for the priesthood, The next step on his way to ordination was a year's residence in the Novitiate in Valsalice, Turin. Here he was drilled in the basics of religious life - the demanding daily schedule of prayers, conferences, religious exercises and self-sacrifice.

This did not diminish his enthusiasm in the least. When fellow novices asked him questions about his life in the royal court, he always managed to change the subject and talk about the beauty of religious life. On January 31, 1888, Don Bosco died.

The whole city of Turin mourned. Every Salesian in the area came to his funeral and shared their tears with fellow Salesians. He was buried in Valsalice, where August was making his novitiate.

The young prince visited the priest's grave every day, spending a great deal of time there in prayer and meditation.

ORDINATION

Prince August's ordination Mass took place on October 2, 1888, nine months after Don Bosco's death.

His days now were centered on saying Mass, preceded by long periods of meditation and followed by impressive thanksgiving.

By now his health had begun to deteriorate. While Father Czartoryski was not assigned to teaching or supervisory duties, his superiors were satisfied that his prayerful presence more than compensated for his inability to spend time teaching. He assured his fellow Salesians that his Masses were being offered for the Church, the poor, the suffering and the Salesian missionaries.

Soon, other candidates for the Salesian life arrived from Poland, attracted by the charism of Don Bosco and the profound spirit of prayer of their fellow countryman.

In spite of his worsening health, Father Czartoryski continued to offer up his daily Mass until Easter 1893, five years after the death of Don Bosco.

Father Czartoryski died on April 8, 1893, at the age of 35, whispering the name of Jesus as death approached.

His reputation as an extraordinarily holy priest spread far and wide. Eventually he was declared "venerable" by the Catholic Church - the first step on the way to becoming a saint.
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